Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of a meeting of the Debenham Parish Council held on Monday, June 20, 2022, at 7:30 pm, at Dove Cottage, High Street, Debenham.
Present: Cllr R Blackwell (Chairman), Cllr L Cockerton, Cllr S Phipps, Cllr M Hammond, Cllr K Fisher, Cllr J Sweet, one member of the public and Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk).
	DPC/22/76: Election of Chairman and confirmation of Vice-Chairman’s appointment: It was resolved to appoint Cllr R Blackwell as Charman for this meeting. The permanent appointment of the Chairman and Vice-Chairman would be added to the next agenda as a higher number of attendees were expected.

	DPC/22/77: To consider apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllrs D Secombe, K Grimshaw, G Helm, F Winrow-Giffin and District Cllr K Guthrie.

	DPC/22/78: To consider the co-option of a new member: Following due consideration, it was resolved to approve the co-option of Mr J Sweet onto the Council. Cllr Sweet was provided with a meeting pack and the relevant Acceptance of Office and Declaration of Interests forms and joined the meeting at this point.

	DPC/22/79: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register (completion of updated Register of Interests forms required by all Councillors following the adoption of the new Code of Conduct): Cllr R Blackwell declared a pecuniary interest on item 22/88 a) for his expenses. The submission of updated declarations of interests forms from the remaining members was deferred.


	DPC/22/80: Reports 

a) District Councillor’s report: A report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting.
b) County Councillor’s report: A report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting.


	DPC/22/81: Public participation section-Includes a presentation about the Community Bookshelf Proposal (agenda item 82 and 83): A brief introduction to both projects was received from a parishioner. The initial set-up would consist of a shelf inside the telephone kiosk, where books would be available to borrow/exchange at no cost to either the Parish Council or the users. The parishioner went on the provide assurances that they would monitor the facility very closely, ensuring suitability of material, cleanliness, and that any surplus donations would be stored at the “Hold” in Stowmarket if necessary. This was intended to be a pilot scheme and if it proved to be successful, it was likely to be made available within other venues in the parish. 
Members agreed that the project appeared to meet some of the objectives which had led to the adoption of the Kiosk originally. There had been some funding from the library at the time and this project was in line with the envisaged Literacy support and reader engagement.

 

	DPC/22/82: To consider Community Bookshelf Proposal: After listening to the details of the presentation and feeling satisfied that all areas had been covered in terms of monitoring and maintenance, members resolved to approve the proposal. 


	DPC/22/83: To consider an application for funding towards “Get Suffolk Reading”: The presentation given during the public session of the meeting had also included details about this project, which members agreed to support to the tune of £450. It had been explained that a precise cost breakdown was not possible at this stage, but any unused funds would be returned to the Council.


	DPC/22/84: To consider an application for funding towards solar panels on St Mary’s Church: The PCC were looking to install solar panels on the church roof to provide energy for the church and Dove Cottage. The total costs were expected to be in the region of £15,000 and would mostly be raised through third party funding. The Parish Council was asked to provide the initial seed funding of £1,500, which demonstrated community support to other potential funders. There was also a proviso that unless the necessary capital was raised, the Parish Council seed funding would not be required. 
Following some deliberation, it was resolved to approve the seed funding of £1,500.


	DPC/22/85: To consider a recommendation for a donation towards the charitable initiative “Tansy and Lilly’s Hadrian’s Wall Trek for Autism”: Members agreed that this was a very worthy cause that should be supported. However, there was some concern that this type of “individual” sponsorship was not strictly in line with the current funding policy, and that approving it could potentially set a precedent which would become difficult to manage in the long term.  Instead, members agreed that the Parish Council should promote it on their media platforms and Councillors could contribute towards it as individuals, rather than through Council funding.


	DPC/22/86: To approve the minutes of the Annual Parish Council meeting held on May 16, 2022: It was resolved to approve the minutes as an accurate record of the meeting held.



	DPC/22/87: Planning matters
a. Application: DC/22/02521 Mill Green Farm, Debenham Road, Stonham Aspal, Stowmarket - Erection of 1 1No dwelling for occupation by an agricultural worker: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
b. Decision: DC/22/01221 Land At Ulveston Hall, Gracechurch Street - Erection of 1No. agricultural workers dwelling (following demolition of remains of derelict cottages)- Planning permission refused: Noted.
c) Decision: DC/22/02439 2 Gracechurch Street - Discharge of Conditions Application for DC/21/04595 - Condition 3 (Plaster Details): Noted.
d) Decision:  DC/22/01747 Land at Kenton Road - Continued use of land for stationing storage containers for commercial storage: Planning permission granted: Noted.
e) Decision: DC/22/01968 Building Adjacent to Maltings Farm, Low Road - Application for prior approval of a proposed: Change of Use of Agricultural Building to 3no Dwellinghouses (Class C3), and for building operations reasonably necessary for the conversion. The Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) Order 2015 (as amended) - Schedule 2, Part 3, Class Q: Planning permission granted: Noted.
f) Decision: DC/22/02496 18 Priory Lane - Works to Trees in a Conservation Area - Reduce Crown of 1No. Beech Tree (T1) by 1.5 to 2m. Reduce Crown of 1No. Beech Tree (T2) by 2 to 2.5m.- No objection raised: Noted.


	DPC/22/88: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances/reconciliations: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment, and the receipts and bank balances were noted, as per the circulated schedule.
Payments: 

£

C Ward (Jubilee costs)
217.51
T Coupe (Jubilee costs)
84.33
A Pegg (Jubilee costs)
60.95
S Knight (Jubilee costs)
93.96
K Levett (Jubilee costs)
351.27
S Knight (Jubilee costs)
54.84
E Beer (Jubilee costs)
59.25
Salaries, HMRC, pensions

1,856.70

Clerk expenses

677.19
Street Warden

1,083.33

Website Editor

120.00

Public Conveniences Cleaning

1006.64
Grass cutting

1,688.00
Cllr Expenses – misc.

                           1,762.00 
Elite Industrial (Litter Group)
                                 87.00
MSDC- Bin emptying charges
782.82
E-on - Phone kiosk energy supply

                             174.97
E-on - Phone kiosk energy supply
107.48
BT – Dove Cottage WIFI

45.81
Total:

10,314.05
Receipts:

Various

                           844.15
Balances:

PC Current account
15,360.77
PC Deposit account
203,452.27
Woodland Deposit account
7,276.95
Woodland Current account
1,950.25

Total:

228,040.24
a) To adopt the new Member Code of Conduct: The training for the new code was taking place at the same time as the Council meeting, which meant that Councillors were unable to attend. The Clerk recommended that the recording of the briefing session was watched once it was made available, prior to further considerations on this matter and subsequent adoption. This was agreed by all, and the item was deferred to the next meeting.
b) To consider adoption of Environmental Policy: One of the Councillors absent from the meeting had recently provided a revised version of the original document. Members agreed that it would be best to consider both documents at a future meeting, with the said Councillor present.


	DPC/22/89: Committees and working groups: 
a) To appoint further membership of Committees, working groups and individual representatives/liaisons (for councillors absent at the previous meeting-full current list circulated): Following the recent co-option, and the number of councillors absent from the meeting, it was agreed to defer this matter to July.
b) To receive reports and consider recommendations / agree on actions, including:

- Play Strategy Working Group: To approve quote for Gardeners Road play area refurbishment: The revised quotes had been circulated ahead of the meeting. It was suggested that the final options should be presented to the children at the Primary School, and that they should make the choice as to what equipment they would prefer, as they were the end-users. Cllr Blackwell volunteered to prepare a draft proposal for circulation to all Councillors. Once agreed by members, it would be taken to the school children for their feedback and the final decision (to be made at the July meeting) would be based on that.
- URC-To note additional correspondence received from members of the public, to receive survey analysis and to consider actions to be taken: Detailed reports were provided by Cllr R Blackwell and the Clerk on a number of comments received from members of the public about a recent survey.  
There had been some misinformation on social media about the project and this in turn had led to some concerns being raised. The survey had targeted a specific area and sought to establish the views of those with properties (dwellings and businesses) closest to the site, the results of which would inform future decisions.

This initial stage of the targeted consultation had now come to an end. The next stage involved the Parish Council assessing the results and understanding any points of objection raised by participants in order to ascertain the next course of action.
             In the interest of clarity, it so remained that no final decision had been made, and that 

             recommendations would be submitted to a future meeting for consideration by full Council.



	DPC/22/90: To note correspondence (All correspondence is circulated to members ahead of the meeting or included on the agenda for consideration): The additional correspondence received was briefly discussed by members, with one item pertaining to the new Aspall Road development being referred to planning.


	DPC/22/91: To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda (no decision can be made unless exempt or under delegated power): Cllr R Blackwell raised the matter of a tree in the St Mary’s Churchyard which needed to be felled due to safety concerns. The matter would need to be referred to MSDC planning department for approval as it was in a conservation area, but as the interested party was willing to pay for the costs, the Parish Council was willing to support it.
Cllrs S Phipps and R Blackwell informed members they would both be attending a virtual meeting on Ash die-back and would report back at a later date.

Cllr R Blackwell also raised the matter of the village sign. Some of the volunteers who had helped with the recently commissioned weathervane had indicated they would like to improve the village sign, and that their contributions towards it would be free of charge. However, some initial costs would be needed to facilitate works (such as the cost of a new post and protective fencing). 
Following some debate, members agreed in principle with the refurbishment of the village sign, subject to the request of three quotes for the “paid” works required.



	DPC/22/92: Date of next meeting: July 21: Noted. A number of apologies were received and noted.


	DPC/22/93: To consider the temporary exclusion of press and public: That pursuant to the Public Bodies (Admission at meetings) Act 1960 the Public and Press be excluded from the meeting due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed: It was resolved to exclude members of the public although none were present by this point.



	DPC/22/94: To receive an update on green initiatives: A report was received from Cllr R Blackwell, which detailed the next steps the Parish Council would need to take in order to progress this project. Members agreed with the proposal details, which included an item of expenditure of £2,200.


	DPC/22/95: To consider a wildlife refuge proposal: The correspondence received from a parishioner was considered by members. It was decided that the proposal should be reviewed by a (named) third party organisation before a final decision was reached.
With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9:30pm.

Signed:________________________  Date:________________
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